TESOL Convention Meeting

Friday, January 24, 2003

The Marriott Hotel, Baltimore, MD
Mark Algren opened the meeting with introductions by everyone.

Issues regarding transportation in Baltimore were discussed.  Information needs to be posted on the TESOL web site.  

The issue of high registration and the fact that very high numbers are expected was discussed.  

Tom discussed the team leader sleeping room arrangements and stated that some positions get rooms, some don’t.  They are given to leaders with onsite duties, especially those with duties early in the morning, late in the evening, etc. Positions were discussed at the last meeting.  Half of the team leader positions have an allotment, which means that 26 teams have allotments, but Tom has only heard from 13 of them.  However, he has also heard from people who want rooms but who don’t have allotments.  Some individuals who have allotments don't need them because their institutions pay.  

For tomorrow's meeting, 1/25: It's important not to overlook anyone who has worked hard, volunteered, etc.  Make sure everyone is accounted for.  

Mark passed out waiver forms and reminded the group that he needs them from everyone.  People can request a registration waiver if their institution does not pay.

Mark also mentioned the TLC/Team Leader Room and that it is available only to team leaders.  The room will provide breakfast, refreshments, etc.  Next, Mark mentioned hotel rooms and asked what people felt they needed. 

There will be a Team Leader party on Friday night.  Those who are planning to attend need to give a confirmation.  The party will be an Inner Harbor Cruise. Miles, who put together the party, will make the contractual arrangements. It was discussed that there might be another group on the ship with our group.  The question of whether we are supposed to decorate was also raised. The party is for all those recruited to do work for the local arrangements in addition to the chairs' responsibility, which is overseeing the academic side. 

Gifts for team leaders were discussed.  

A review of various procedures was next.  Exhibitors' assistants will be set up to float around the exhibit hall and offer assistance to smaller exhibitors—one or two person shops—who have trouble getting out for lunch, using the restrooms, etc.  If exhibitors ask you to watch their booth, you don’t want to take on the responsibility of something of great value at the booth.  Stay away from odd requests (much of this will be addressed later). A list will be distributed that will address many of the questions exhibitors may have during the convention.  General Service Contractor will have a desk/service center during hours.  (GES) has customer service reps available onsite to handle the majority of questions that will most likely come up.  Tony Rogers & Terry Butler, team leader exhibitors' assistants, can answer more specific questions about this.  

The Onsite presentation facilitators' slots were discussed.  They will be 45-minute periods with a 15-min break between them.  A session may have 1, 2 or 3 slots (they will not always be the same).  Facilitators at the beginning of each slot of the day will have a chart.  The convention center is divvied up and the facilitators check each room where there is supposed to be a session—the check issues such as how many people will be there, are there enough handouts, etc.  If a presenter has a problem, he/she can’t leave the room but the facilitator can get assistance.  Carolyn’s request: overheads will be in each session—will the presenters use the overheads in each room, if only 50% use them, we need to address that.  Looking at AV next year, it is very expensive to provide things for presenters.  Look at what type of equipment they will be using.  Costly areas—cost for high-end presenters, use computers, real time Internet connectivity.  High end—AV Order form--$1200 T1 Access.  45 min. session--$1200-Bart is working on a model for costs for next year, trying to offset them, etc.

Exhibitor space was discussed.  The exhibit hall is sold out, and there is now a waiting list.  Booths cost $1500 for a 10 X 10 space.  Interest Session & Caucus booth will be in the exhibit hall this year.  May go up to 253 booths when the additional booths are added in.  

Carolyn mentioned that facilitators and volunteers should wear something noticeable, such as scarves.  Hats and buttons were also discussed, and a decision needs to be made.  Do convention facilitators want to be identified differently?

Budget was discussed.  Part of the budget for paid volunteers—electronic village—like temps to do work.  Those who work in employment clearinghouse—checking in the exhibitors, handling money--must be bonded.   What places must be staffed with paid temps, and how can we make the most effective use of them?

*Running the office was discussed, which included issues such as the photocopier, typewriter, computer, etc.  Team leaders can go into the office if they need anything such as information, food vouchers (for a fixed amount of money—be fair but not extravagant), etc.  

In regard to food vouchers, money we end up paying for them is based on what we get back from vendors…if we don’t use one we won’t be out the money.  If the person spends $3.50 (limit is $5) we only pay $3.50.  Team leaders take responsibility for distributing them; secretaries give them out to the team leaders.  Secretaries will be given the vouchers to distribute to the team leaders each day. We will have a list of team leaders—who is authorized to come get the vouchers.  Additionally, the electronic village coordinator is allowed to use the TLC room and copier—we will not know this person but he is authorized to do this.  This person won’t actually attend the convention, yet he can pick up food and walk out with it.  Get team photoboards for the TLC room.  Convention center has a business center.  Also, Sack sitters is the company contracted for various duties, such as copies of speaker handouts which will cost 2.5 cents a page (cost).  They will also pack and ship books, etc. for you.  As for luggage, there are security cages for storing it.  Naturally there are charges for all of this.  Sack sitters will have a central location.    

Vicki and Rachele (secretaries) need to be at the convention from Tuesday through Saturday.  

People can buy copies of sessions on site (a few hours after the convention).  A person whose session was recorded can receive a free copy of it from the company if they request it.  They only receive one copy—only the sessions that are being recorded (not all of them are being recorded).  

Office—electronic village puts out a daily schedule—300 copies a day.  When those people (EV) come to make copies, it’s ok.  Otherwise it’s limited to TESOL Staff, core planners, team leaders, etc.   

Two-way radios will be needed.  Connectivity is an issue, and Nextel is an option, similar to walkie-talkies, sessions will be taking place at the Hyatt and the Sheraton.  Works on a cellular frequency, can also page.  Only a small group of people will have them—a core group.  TESOL Staff, key team leaders who will be there so they can get in touch with others, set up a system, track people down, etc.  One in the office, Mark, Tom, Bart.  Bart is putting together a conference staging guide that will include every session, function, food function, everything taking place throughout the entire convention—will be in numerical order and distributed to everyone—food service, hotels, convention center, will provide several master copies for information—they’ll be in the staff office, etc.  If there are questions, you can look up a specific function.  Include an alphabetical daily presenter’s place that offers the room and time of their sessions.  The more information in the central office is better—phone in there—house phones that you can access, they are all over the convention center.  If a session facilitator has a problem, they can just call that central number from a house phone.  It will aid with the communication.  

If presenters must cancel, there is a sign room.  Get the info. From presenters, they are told to get it to us as soon as possible so we can get the information up there.  Again, onsite presentation facilitators are important because they help out here.  This reiterates the need for statistics and history, and asking questions such as what has huge draws, what doesn’t, and a lot of other helpful information.  Who didn’t show up?  Did we know that in advance and weren't able to get the information up, or did they just not show up and why?

Right now there are 2500 presenters…they don’t all check in, but check in information is provided, which includes a packet with a map, certificate, ribbon, etc.  Last year a lot of people didn’t pick them up, and we should think about why the presenters didn't pick them up.

Signs this year for canceled sessions will change.  Each room will have a sign out front and on it will be an insert with all the sessions and times in that room for the day.  If it’s canceled, there will be stickers that say canceled that will be put over that particular session. 

Bag stuffing was an important issue raised.  It will be done in the Pratt street lobby area of the convention center in the same area where the registration will be located Sunday night before the convention begins.  Everything will be there.  There will be plenty of room.  Behind the drapes, go pull out more bags. Bart is handling the contents of the actual bags.  If they will be provided in advance, they need to be in TESOL’s office on March 14.  Around 8,000 bags need to be stuffed.  There will be food provided during the bag stuffing, and the area will be draped/roped off.  Will there be parking reimbursement for those who assist with bag stuffing?  This was a question raised.  

It is important to go back once more and review the information in the team leader handbook and BCC manual and get it out to everyone.  Parking will not be paid for during the convention. 

Information regarding the onsite facilitators' presentation teams was discussed.  EMTs—emergency medical technicians--will be at the Convention Center, and people will know where it is located.  The Convention Center has its own set of procedures, numbers to dial if there is an emergency.  The thing to remember is to stay calm if there is a problem—try to keep people calm.  If an incident happens, let someone know so we can keep track of that information.  There is insurance in case something were to happen.  

Our interaction with convention vendors was discussed.  Exhibitors the presentations are very heavily attended.  Convention vendors—service company, decorator, caterer, let Bart or someone on TESOL staff know if anyone has problems with those vendors.  All of those vendors will know in advance that they will not take additional orders or changes to any of their orders (catering, rooms set up, etc.)  There will only be four authorized signatures on the account.  Come to a staff member/Bart if there is a problem.  One person with contractual ability is Chuck Hammersino.  We are solicitous of our exhibitors.  Exhibitors are a large proportion of the expenditures.  Largest exhibitor will have over 100 hotel rooms—we need to answer their questions.  Refer them to Bart, be diplomatic, etc. The largest exhibitor will spend over 350K.  Bart will have a radio at all times—there will be a radio in our office (secretaries) at all times.  

The issue of housing was discussed, and it was stated that there are liability issues regarding people staying in other places (people's houses, etc.).

Any other lurking issues were discussed.  The first was interpreters' needs, which are: A small room for the team, a blackboard, table and chairs that can accommodate them, a special tag with interpreter on it for each one to wear with language, hearing impaired, etc.  Ten will be needed.  Food, refreshments for them.  TLC Room will also be used for interpreters.  Lists will be forwarded to Bart from Joan.  

Charges for tables in exhibit halls were discussed.  Affiliates to advertise convention is free, and they are also given a free table for the TESOL table (convention advertising) at the Long Beach convention.  Do we add anything to the bag for 2004?  Monica and Karen will talk with Miles about how to promote for 2004.    

